
Call to Order 

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER3, 2019 
CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

Regular meeting 7:00 p.m. 
Scappoose Council Chambers 
33568 East Columbia A venue 

Mayor Burge called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance 

Roll Call 

Scott Burge 
Patrick Kessi 
Natalie Sanders 
Joel Haugen 
Josh Poling 
Brandon Lesowske 

Mayor 
Council President 
Councilor 
Councilor 
Councilor 
Councilor 

Michael Sykes 
Norm Miller 
Susan M. Reeves 
Laurie Oliver 
Dave Sukau 
Darryl Sykes 

City Manager 
Police Chief 
City Recorder 
City Planner 

Public Works Director 
Treatment Plant Supervisor 

Press: Anna Del Savio, Columbia County Spotlight 

Excused: Councilor Megan Greis en and Legal Counsel Peter Warts 

Approval of the Agenda 

Mayor Burge amended the agenda to remove from the consent agenda appointment to Park & 
Recreation Committee and he added a presentation by Chief Miller. 

Councilor Sanders moved and Council President Kessi seconded the motion to approve the 
agenda as amended. Motion passed (6-0). Mayor Burge, aye; Council President Kessi, aye; 
Councilor Sanders, aye; Councilor Haugen, aye; Councilor Poling, aye and Councilor Lesowske, 
aye. 

Public Comments 

There were no public comments. 

Consent Agenda - August 19, 2019 City Council meeting minutes and reappointment of 
Bill Blank, Scott Jensen and Bruce Shoemaker to the Planning Commission 

Councilor Haugen moved and Council President Kessi seconded the motion to approve the 
Consent Agenda~ August 19, 2019 City Council meeting minutes and reappointment of Bill 
Blank, Scott Jensen and Bruce Shoemaker to the Planning Commission. Motion passed (6-0). 
Mayor Burge, aye; Council President Kessi, aye; Councilor Sanders, aye; Councilor Haugen, 
aye; Councilor Poling, aye and Councilor Lesowske, aye. 

City Council September 3, 2019 1 



New Business 

Consultant Agreement for SCADA Services 

Public Works Director Dave Sukau went over the staff report. He explained SCAD A stands for 
Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition. This is the common name for the control systems for 
water plants, wastewater plants and pump stations, as well as for private industry manufacturing 
systems. A SCAD A system consists of controllers which are industrial computers or PLCs 
(programmable logic controllers) and HMI (Human Machine Interface) software packages also 
referred to as graphic user interfaces (GUis) and various other names. These two components 
work together to provide the supervisor control portion of the SCAD A system. The data 
acquisition is often a part of the HMI system or an add on to it. Data acquisition is more 
commonly referred to as data logging or trending. This is used to log information that is required 
to be reported to regulatory entities. For the Water Plant this includes things like flow rates, 
reservoir level chlorine dosage rates, chlorine residuals, raw water turbidity and so on. The City 
needs a SCAD A system to allow for automatic operation of the water plants, pump stations and 
wells and to allow for those systems to operate 24/7 even when they are not staffed. SCADA 
systems need to be updated periodically for many reasons. SCADA, GUI or HMI software run 
on normal desktop style computers and servers. This hardware has a life cycle of about 5 years. 
The software operating systems are usually supported by the manufacturer (Microsoft) for 3 to 5 
years as well. The SCADA computers currently in use at the water plants are approximately 15 
years old which is two to three times the recommended life expectancy. These systems are 
running on Windows XP. Windows XP has been discontinued by Microsoft and is no longer 
supported. Known security vulnerabilities of windows XP have prompted many entities to 
demand such systems not be in use anywhere in the City or the manufacturing plant and 
specifically that they are never connected to the internet. Most exploitation of windows XP 
vulnerabilities happen via the Internet. PLC hardware and software systems must be updated 
periodically as well. Manufacturers stop supporting the hardware and software after a certain 
amount of time and some components become unavailable altogether. The life expectancy of 
PLC control hardware is in the range of20 years. The Miller Road plant is two thirds (2/3) of the 
way through this life span and the Keys Road water plant is well past it. In order to progress 
forward with the City's needed SCADA System update, staff prepared and advertised a Request 
for Qualifications (RFQ) to solicit qualified consulting teams to complete the project. The RFQ 
was issued on June 28, 2019 and responses were received on July 25, 2019. A final 
recommendation from the Selection Committee was made on August 1, 2019, to enter into a 
contractual agreement with Industrial Systems Inc. The anticipated total cost of implementing a 
new SCADA System for the Water Treatment Plant is $224,040.00. Due to budget constraints, 
this project will need to be completed in phases over FY's 2019-2020 and 2020-2021. For FY 
2019-2020, the City plans to complete tasks one (1) through five (5). He explained staff 
recommends Council authorize the City Manager to enter into a contractual agreement with 
Industrial Systems Inc., to complete SCADA Services for the Water Treatment Plants. 

Council President Kessi explained he noticed on the bid that labor is more than half the cost. He 
asked is it a not to exceed price? 
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Public Works Director Dave Sukau replied it is not a not to exceed, it can be, however these are 
estimates that they feel are conservative. He explained we believe that the work will come in 
under these amounts. He explained we have budgeted for this over a two year period. 

Council President Kessi explained he would just have that as a note of concern, that it is not to 
exceed. He asked if they have a good warranty program. 

Public Works Director Dave Sukau replied each component has its own warranty per 
manufacturer. He talked about having flexibility, this is not set in stone, as they have not put 
together the hard estimates of what these components are truly going to cost, they are based on 
historical pricing. He explained the City has a long history with this particular company. 

Treatment Plant Supervisor Darryl Sykes explained we have some desktops that are running on 
XP and should something happen we will need to work something out. He explained another 
difficulty is just the plants themselves, even though they speak to each other it is not a seamless 
connection. He explained he thinks this is necessary. 

Councilor Poling asked if the company they are going with are the only ones who could work on 
this if anything goes wrong? 

Public Works Director Dave Sukau replied, in a phone call, we could have anybody come take 
over this. 

Councilor Sanders moved, and Councilor Poling seconded the motion that Council authorize 
City Manager Sykes to initiate the SCADA Services Project and enter into a contractual 
agreement with Industrial Systems Inc to complete SCADA Services for the Water Treatment 
Plants. Motion passed (6-0). Mayor Burge, aye; Council President Kessi, aye; Councilor 
Sanders, aye; Councilor Haugen, aye; Councilor Poling, aye and Councilor Lesowske, aye. 

Presentation by Chief Miller 

Chief Miller explained Timmi Sue has been with the Scappoose Police Department for a little 
over a year. He explained Timmi Sue has done a phenomenal job and continues to go above and 
beyond. He explained he gave Timmi Sue the project of National Night Out and not only did she 
go above and beyond, she stayed in budget. He gave her a certificate of appreciation for an 
outstanding dedication to National Night Out. Congratulations Timmi Sue! 

Resolution No. 19-17: A Resolution Approving Sale of City Owned Real Property 

City Manager Michael Sykes explained a couple of months back we talked about a surplus piece 
of property that the City has, and we had a property owner that was interested in purchasing it. 

City Planner Laurie 0 liver went over the staff report. She explained the City of Scappoose owns 
two 0.29-acre parcels of vacant real property located south of the NE 3rd Street and Crown 
Zellerbach Road intersection, known as Columbia County Tax Assessor's Map No. 3N2W12AB 
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300. Both parcels are bisected by a public road, NE 3rd Street, and have no development potential 
unless a portion of one of the parcels is conveyed through a property line adjustment to an 
abutting landowner. On May 6, 2019, City Manager Sykes presented to Council a written offer to 
purchase a ~3,484 square foot portion of the City property from an adjacent landowner, to which 
Council counteroffered and granted the City Manager permission to negotiate a higher price for 
the City property. On May 20, 2019, City Manager Sykes informed Council that an agreement 
for the price of the City property had been reached of $15,000 +the cost to process the necessary 
property line adjustment. In accordance with ORS 221.725 and 271.310, notice and opportunity 
for the public to comment on the proposed sale of the City property has been provided (public 
notice was provided in the August 23rd edition of the Spotlight), and no comments from the 
public have been received. The buyer offered to purchase the property so that his frontage along 
NE 3rd Street is increased, thereby allowing for a partition of the enlarged lot to permit the 
construction of a tri-plex and four-plex. This would allow the property to return to the tax rolls 
and will support the provision of needed housing in Scappoose. Staff recommends that the 
Council adopt Resolution 19-17 as presented. 

Mayor Burge opened the public hearing at 7: 17 p.m. and closed due to no one wanting to speak 
on this matter. 

Councilor Sanders moved and Councilor Haugen seconded the motion that Council adopt 
Resolution 19-17 as presented. Motion passed ( 6-0). Mayor Burge, aye; Council President Kessi, 
aye; Councilor Sanders, aye; Councilor Haugen, aye; Councilor Poling, aye and Councilor 
Lesowske, aye. 

Columbia County Tourism Initiative 

Mayor Burge introduced Alison Hart and explained she has been the contractor with Columbia 
County Economic Team that has taken the lead on working with community partners throughout 
Columbia County on developing this plan. 

Alison Hart, Ahart Associates, Inc. explained she is representing Columbia County Economic 
Team. She is the Project Manager for the Columbia County Tourism Initiative. She explained 
she is here to present on their status of what the initiative has achieved in the last year and to 
make a request for funding so this can continue on. She thanked Mayor Burge and the Council 
for having her here this evening. She went over her power point presentation. 
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CCTI Overview 

Columbia County 
Tourism Initiative 

Destination Development Plan 

.- Spearheaded by Columbia County Economic Team 

Jr.. Funded by Regian<:il Cooperative Tourism Program 

Hhrough Tnivel Portland from state TLT 

~Initiative l<iunched July 2018 

.,_ Steiaring Commit.tea W.ilted Sept 201a 

CCTI 2018-2019 Goals and 
Accomplishments 

,.. Organizational and Governance structure created 

11-CCTI lo remain unda CCET for 20:19-2021 

.,. Identifying Funding - Ongoing 

to- Strategic: Plan - Completed 

,.. Engaging Stakeholders and Community - Ongoing 

... Cr~ting PartneN.hi~ - Ongoing 

,.. Destination Development Plan - Completed 

CCTI 2018· 2019 Highpoint 

>- High Level of Stakeholder Engagement and 
Partnerships 

)Ii- Garnered $85,000 in funding for 3 projects 
· Prescott Beach 

• Crown Zellerbach Trail 

• St. Helens Recreation Area laround Salmonberry 
Lake) 

City Council 

8/28/19 

8/2'/19 

Steering Committee 
22 members- wlthcountywlde represent3tion 
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CCTI Vision and Mission 

.,_ VblQn Statement: Creating p~rlty and opportunity 
for au through tourism. 

II> Mission Statement: Cultivatin3 Columbia County as a 
tourism destfnatioo by leveraging ond enhancln~ 
re.sources while ensasfn3 the eommunfty. 

Importance of Tourism to Economic Development 

September 3, 2019 

,. Tourbm r.; as an ecoro:nlc dfr.•e in n;n!.l cco1mt.mlti'1'~ 
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Tourism Statistics 

lo- NntiOOill visitrn spt"lldilllJ S1.1frillion;15.7 millinn primary jobs 

,. 2018 Oregon W;itor ~->nding $12.3 billion; 115,400 priowy jobs 

.. Colwnbia County visitor wendinl! $39.3 million; 680 primary 
jobs 
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Destination Development Plan 

Purpose 

To de•'L'!op a strategy and rnmp~henslYC' countyvnde plan ta gm•; 
tourism to Columtikl. G:iunty m sttmu!ate e<onomtc !;lrDl'ith 

Me:thodo!QgY 

fl- l lstcrnng. tour lntcn'ie>'lS \'.~th 40 stakdmldt!rs throughout Columbia 
Coonty 

). SWOT anafysl~ anct st1atogK (11anr1ing proc.cs~ .,..,,1th Coh.rmbia Cn1J!1ty 
TounsmlnlliatweSt>X"nng,Com11ntt01:> 

1> 'Nritten and onllne community sun·eys to C.al.umbla lounty residents 

P. Fel"!.lbad' fnM C.olurnbi.:1C.OLJnlv1 e~kl'""n~ dL l!l<:' inllh1l 1.ommur1ity 
meeting m1 tmmrt I mer~ th<m 40+ participanh) 

I> Informal discussions with business people engaged with vl'>ILOfS 

Destination Development Plan 

Methodology 
,. Rc\~cw of past pl;;ns: i'lnd a<;..<;at maps ol Crilumh1a (O\mty 

I>- Re\rle-,v of brochures aod websile:s of Cctumbia County bus.inesse~ 

11- Ouslle fam1U,ulzallm1 Yio.llo. Unoll\..<ltuut Columbia Couuly dml <ilectS 
allfoce11ttoliH;.1..,!(lou 

"' lnfotmalion fl_aU1ering tilpmlnerin~ region lourisn1 Slud1m, Uregon 
D;;sU1mUot1 .lkukelh1R 01g,mk.1lion Collfeien<:<:', Go~erno1';,. 
C.onrmente en Toork.m cind Outdoor Roo-:atk>r1 Summil 

P- Partkipalion In quarlerly R~lonal Coope1atwe lom\sm Program 
meetlrltj.s \'.1Ui ird'{<!l Oregon an<l trav<:>l 1\lrll<inrJ and J'tlrUand t<'l!ion 
µ..ulm.>H 

Actions for Success 
1>o Org<iruzat1onillSusrarnability 

1>oExpandP11rtneraiips 
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Actions for Success 

· Grn"'t~dpi-;.'rfrHt'.~-1\': 

r~"la<,,. "-"i'ird'n~ ·.!~·;'<'" 

.J.harketin!jandBranding 

• c.,. .. ,,.~ "mrLztl;~ p!~n 

• c~·•o'li" •·1<itnr ,,., .... ,,1, 
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Outcome of Destination 
Development Plan 

.,. E...'-'tensive Asset Map 

Jio- Top Assets and Priorities 

• OutdoorRe-::r<-ation 

• Wt1l<"lf1ontDe·h'lt1po1ei1t 

• Tiilil~ 

• Niche Markets and Tar~t Audiences Defined 

a> Outdoor Recreation Activities Identified 

P. Actions for Success Outtfned 

What this means for the Scappoose 

~ A\'1p1'i::11l uf ~1\ml~b ~,llh .'.:'.ty ~rd Co~nLy 

1> P;1rt~o;~11~ to fo"""'rc dct\nath~ deH·.0pw<;nt ~mjr.ct<. 
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CCTI 2019-2020 
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Columbia County Tourism Initiative 

~ Support from ll10 Sr..appoos.e 

j)>-Tl111nkyou 

P- Q& A 

Alison Hart asked Council for a $5,000 contribution to help support the imitative. 

8/28/19 

F./JS/19 

Mayor Burge stated, looking at the plan it just seems like the action on the trail, it should say and 
Multnomah Channel because there is a gap between Highway 30 and West Lane and Chapman 
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Landing isn't developed yet. He said maybe it should have been called out. He feels Chapman 
Landing should be mentioned. 

Alison Hart replied it certainly can be added. 

Mayor Burge explained this was a good process and he is glad that we are where we are today. 
He asked what other entities has Alison talked to? 

Alison Hart replied just Clatskanie and the County Commissioners. She explained they will have 
to go back to the County Commissioners because they wanted more information. 

Councilor Haugen stated to Alison that she has done a really nice job of this and it was a good 
presentation. He stated it is useful to consider that as an economic sector, tourism is probably the 
only one that is not going to be adversely affected by artificial intelligence. He stated these are 
dollars well spent. He stated if we can work collaboratively on this process it is a benefit for 
everybody. 

City Manager Sykes stated as he understands it, Travel Oregon has some grant funds of fairly 
significant dollars and we have kind of looked at those as a possibility for Chapman Landing. He 
asked if that is a viable source of funding? 

Alison Hart replied there are three different grant types specifically through Travel Oregon but 
there are numerous other tourism related grants that we can look into. 

Councilor Sanders moved and Councilor Poling seconded the motion that Council approve the 
$5,000 request to the Columbia County Economic Team for the Tourism Initiative. Motion 
passed (6-0). Mayor Burge, aye; Council President Kessi, aye; Councilor Sanders, aye; 
Councilor Haugen, aye; Councilor Poling, aye and Councilor Lesowske, aye. 

Res No. 19-18: A Resolution Declaring a Vacant Position on the City Council 

City Manager Michael Sykes explained since Councilor Sanders is resigning Council will need 
to declare a vacancy and then we will move forward with advertising and accepting applications 
and then have interviews on October 7. He explained after the interviews, the Council will 
choose a replacement. 

Council President Kessi moved, and Councilor Haugen seconded the motion that Council adopt 
Res No. 19-18: A Resolution Declaring a Vacant Position on the City Council. Motion passed 
(6-0). Mayor Burge, aye; Council President Kessi, aye; Councilor Sanders, aye; Councilor 
Haugen, aye; Councilor Poling, aye and Councilor Lesowske, aye. 

Proclamation - National Preparedness Month 

Mayor Burge read the National Preparedness Month Proclamation. 

Announcements - information only 
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Calendar 

Mayor Burge went over the calendar. 

City Manager, Police Chief, Councilors, and Mayor 

City Manager Sykes stated to Councilor Sanders it has been an absolute privilege to work with 
her and thanked her for her services and stated he wishes her the best. He mentioned the 
Sauerkraut Festival is coming up on the 14th and it has been an amazing effort between the 
Community Club and the Economic Development Committee members who have been helping 
with that. He explained there are 110 booths that have already signed up, and it should be really a 
great event. He stated hats off to Susie Wilson who has spearheaded all of this. He explained the 
30-inch sewer line that is going to serve the eastside of the airport will begin in about two weeks. 
He explained the Port has finished the sewer and water line to the west side of the airport and 
made those connections. He explained staff is continuing to work on the candle easement and 
Laurie has done a great job of negotiating that on the City's behalf. He mentioned the Dutch 
Canyon well is finally online. 

Public Works Director Dave Sukau explained there was a portion there that was too shallow, so 
they had to replace about 300 feet of it and in that process, they had to shut it down and ended up 
having some difficulties doing that. He stated it has been a challenge for the water department. 

City Manager Sykes explained then all of a sudden we were not getting the water volume, so 
staff met because that is fairly significant. He stated the good news is Dutch Canyon came online 
and that added a couple hundred gallons a minute. He explained staff was able to clean out South 
Fork dam which increased the capacity there. He explained because of the good planning the 
City has done we are able to meet the demand. He explained because of the Chiefs Code 
Enforcement Officer we have been making a difference around the City addressing the code 
violations. 

Chief Miller thanked Councilor Sanders for her service to the City. He explained school has 
started and the kids are out running around and riding their bicycles. Please make sure to watch 
out for the kids. He explained the Annual Suicide Walk is on September 21. He explained it is 
another event that keeps growing and exceeds our expectations. 

Councilor Poling wished Councilor Sanders good luck and said it has been very nice serving 
with her. He thanked Chief Miller for being out this morning and helping. Everyone saw the 
Police Force out in the school zones and that helped to remind everyone that school started 
today. 

Council President Kessi thanked Councilor Sanders for her service and making the motions. He 
explained he also appreciates her well balanced approach to the issues they have considered. He 
stated good luck in the future. 
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Councilor Sanders explained she will be relocating so this will be her last meeting on the 
Council. She stated it has been really fun and interesting and she has learned a lot. She stated all 
the Councilors are great, and the City staff you are amazing, and made her job easy. She thanked 
Councilor Haugen and said he is the reason she is here because he put this thought in her mind 
and it worked out and has been fun. 

Councilor Haugen explained Councilor Sanders was a former student and he is going to miss her. 
He talked about a committee that Mayor Burge formed regarding the Fuel Tax. 

Councilor Lesowske wishes Councilor Sanders the best in all that she does. He does think her 
taking the call to serve the City of Scappoose over the last few years speaks of her character and 
dedication and he wishes her the best. 

Mayor Burge gave an overview of the Political Action Committee he formed. 

Mayor Burge presented a plaque to Councilor Sanders. On the plaque~ Presented to Natalie 
Sanders Scappoose City Council In special recognition for your outstanding service, dedication 
and commitment to the Citizens of Scappoose January 2017 ~ September 2019. Thank you, 
Councilor Sanders! 

Adjournment 

Mayor Burge adjourned the meeting at 8:05 p.m. 

Attest: 
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